

VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, December 14, 2023
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Bill Fraser, Julie Hance, MaryAnn Goulette
VLCT Board Members Present (via Zoom): Jessie Baker, Charlie Hancock, Kristine Lott, Nikki Stevens, Georgette Wolf-Ludwig, Michael Hogan, Ann Lawless.
Guests Present (Via Zoom): State Ethics Commission Executive Director Christina Sivret, Thomas Jones.
VLCT Staff Present: Ted Brady, Seth Abbene, Josh Hanford, Jessi Hill, Abby Friedman and Jeremy Weiss.
VLCT Staff Present via Zoom: Katie Buckley
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President; Introductions of New Members and Guests
President Bill Fraser called the meeting to order at 12:21 p.m. and due to time constraints moved directly to Agenda Item #4 Discussion on Municipal Ethics.
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
Ted requested the Board appoint a board member to the Equity Committee under “other business”. MaryAnn Goulette moved to adopt the agenda as amended. Ann Lawless seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Julie hance moved to adopt the consent agenda, including the VLCT Board Meeting Minutes of November 9, 2023, December Personnel Report, the updated board schedule and the amended Working Capital Policy. MaryAnn Goulette seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: Discussion on Municipal Ethics
Vermont State Ethics Commission Executive Director Christina Sivret began her presentation by pointing out the State of Vermont only began looking into governmental ethics about 5 or 6 years ago. Vermont received very low ratings from a national organization tracking ethics accountability in all 50 states, resulting in the creation of Vermont Ethics Commission. Since that time, there has been discussion about whether the Commission would have jurisdiction over municipal ethics. Christina discussed a data collection effort in collaboration with the Vermont Secretary of States office over the last few years tracking complaints with the SOS receiving 60-90 complaints per year and the Ethics Commission receiving between 5 to 12 annually, some of those related to municipal ethics. The Commission has flagged the issue of municipal ethics every year with the legislature. Last year, the legislature tasked the commission to come up with recommendations on best practices on how to address municipal ethics in the state. They researched similarly situated states across the country including New England on how they address municipal ethics. Currently the Ethics Commission provides state employees (or anyone who falls under the state code of ethics) advice and guidance, advisory opinions which are posted on their website, as well assisting any member of the public if they have questions about filing a complaint. Currently, the Commission does not investigate complaints, nor do they enforce violations. They are looking at expanding their services to municipalities. The commission held a series of ‘listening sessions’ across the state to hear concerns from members of the public and municipal officials. Many of the issues raised from these sessions are issues that would not necessarily be addressed by a municipal code of ethics including concerns about violations of existing rules and policies, violations of open meeting laws and the need for whistleblower protections. The commission anticipates whistleblower protections along with possibly reconfiguring the make-up of the commission to be included in their recommendation to the legislature.
Bill Fraser asked about the scope of what the Commission was looking at. Christina mentioned they were looking at basic principles including preferential treatment, conflict of interest, gift rules, misuse of position, misuse of resources, outside employment activities that conflict with someone’s position, and post-employment restrictions. 
Christina mentioned they would be looking to implement a basic code of ethics that applies to everyone in place at the municipal level to provide one uniform standard of principles. One option would be to take the state code of ethics and simply add municipal officials to that. Another option would be to set up a separate code of ethics specific to municipal officials. Enforcement is an issue the commission is looking at, but not for this coming year. Much of this work stems from a lack of uniformity, lack of consistency in standards, enforcement, and places for people to go to seek advice that is equally available to anyone. The commission has a December 10th deadline to file their recommendations with the legislature. 
Ted Brady discussed his observation both in the listening sessions as well as reviewing some of the complaints received by the SOS as primarily being violations of the law, including the open meeting law as well as people upset about decisions their towns made, nether of which should be included in a proposed municipal code of ethics. Ted expressed VLCT’s interest in increasing their offerings to provide more assistance to municipal employees to help them comply with and better understand ethics laws. 
Charlie expressed general support for the concept but raised concerns about having to provide training to every last appointed official mentioning it is already hard to find people to serve on these boards and committees. Making them subject to this code might make create more strain on capacity, especially in small towns. 
Josh mentioned that each state employee is bound by a code of ethics but much of that work is not happening before the public and currently there is no way for the public to file a complaint against a state employee.
Nikki suggested because of entrenched unethical behavior, this code could help recruitment. 
Jesse Baker suggested the Board may want to consider a marketing campaign that could promote standards of behaviors that VLCT wants to promote and the pride that good local officials take in leading their communities, as well as highlighting some of those stories. She also mentioned implementing in statute the ability of towns to recall bad officials for their unethical behavior should be on the table. 
Agenda Item #5: Organizational Update
Ted discussed the Recruitment RFP, UVM Vermont Local Government Institute, Municipal Law Enforcement Survey, Welcoming and Engaging Communities Cohort Deadline extended, Municipal Climate Recovery Form, VLCT’s Status as an instrumentality, provided Municipal Assistance Center Updates, Federal Funding Assistance Program, and highlighted recent and upcoming VLCT Trainings and news highlights. Ted mentioned the Board received 12 applications for the Welcoming and Engaging Communities cohort, 10 of whom were cities and towns and two associate members. The equity committee will meet December 18th to review applications and make a recommendation to the VLCT Board’s Executive Committee (per the Board’s direction in September. Ted discussed a recent School Board Association case that possibly challenges VLCT’s status as an instrumentality of the member towns. This could change some key things and as a result VLCT will be hiring corporate counsel to investigate and report back. Ted discussed recent chatter in DC about the possibility of congress attempting to claw back unobligated ARPA funds from towns. In anticipation of this, Katie Buckley has been working with towns to ensure they obligate that money.
Agenda Item #6: Approve VLCT Workplan
Ted explained VLCT has a multiyear strategic plan. The workplan is a guide on how we are going to implement the strategic plan and is organized by 4 strategic goals including 1) Grow a sustainable and relevant member focused org, 2) strengthen the capacity of local government, 3) develop and attract outstanding talent to local government, and 4) Champion inclusive and resilient communities. 
Ann Lawless asked if C1 could include a way to attract volunteers and not just professional employees for smaller towns. 
MaryAnn raised the issue that municipalities need IT support. Ted said there is discussion happening with Joe Damiata regarding the hiring of an IT Loss Control person working on cyber security that could be funded by the state next year. 
Bill asked when the Board might revisit the strategic plan? Ted suggested that review was already scheduled for the upcoming June VLCT Board meeting. The current plan goes to 2027, but if the board wanted to make changes, he welcomes the input. Ted asked the Board to hold off on approving this work plan until the next Board meeting to allow for extra time to incorporate staff feedback. 
Agenda Item #7: Break
At 1:45 p.m. the Board took a break. No business was conducted during the break. The Board reconvened at 1:52 p.m.
Agenda Item #8: Adopt 2024 VLCT Legislative Municipal Priorities
Ted explained they took feedback and created a document that reflects the hopes of VLCT for 2024. Julie hance moved to approve the 2024 VLCT Legislative Municipal Priorities. Charlie Hancock seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
Agenda Item #9: Approve 2023 Audit Engagement
Seth discussed reasons for the increase in cost for the audit which were mainly the result of new accounting standards. MaryAnn Goulette moved to approve the 2023 Audit Engagement. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
Agenda Item#10: Approve VLCT Building Committee Report
Ted explained it was the Building Committee’s recommendation to hire a broker to do an assessment of the market. Julie Hance moved to approve the report of the Building Committee, and the hiring of a broker. Georgette Wolf-Ludwig seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
Agenda Item#11: Executive Session
No executive session was needed.
Agenda Item #12 Other Business
Joe Major moved to appoint MaryAnn Goulette as co-chair to the Equity Committee. The motion was seconded by Charlie Hancock and the motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #13 Adjourn
At 2:55 pm Georgette Wolf-Ludwig moved to adjourn. Julie Hance seconded the motion and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
As approved by VLCT Board of Directors on January 18, 2024.	
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